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May 18, 2006

The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E
Dear Councilmember Phillips: 

I am very pleased to transmit to you this proposal for King County to join the Chicago Climate Exchange.  This letter summarizes the proposal, including:  the county’s rationale for joining the Chicago Climate Exchange, an explanation of how the Chicago Climate Exchange works, the basic contractual structure of the county’s proposed commitment to the Chicago Climate Exchange, and an overview of the related terms.
There is a consensus among the world’s leading scientists that global warming pollution by humans is one of the world’s most significant problems today.  As was presented in council on January 27, 2003 and the King County Climate Conference of October 2005, the University of Washington Climate Impacts Group has predicted that snowfall and snowpack in our region will be significantly reduced, leading to earlier snowmelts, less and warmer water in our rivers during the summer, and increased risk of flooding.  These changes put agriculture, salmon fisheries, recreation and our very way of life in the Pacific Northwest at stake. 

Leading scientists and economic experts agree that establishment of an international “carbon market” is the most effective, efficient way to slow the emissions of greenhouse gases (“carbon emissions”
) that lead to global warming.  Officials in the federal government have also increasingly called for mandatory emissions reductions in the United States via a federal cap, as a foundation for governments and businesses in this country to participate in such a trading system.  The following chronology of carbon market development worldwide explains and illustrates movement toward such federal action in the United States: 
· The Rio Treaty, established in 1992, set a long-term objective of stabilizing greenhouse gas concentrations in the atmosphere at a level that would prevent dangerous human-caused climate change, and represented an important first step toward creating a framework for carbon trading.  

· In 2003 the Lieberman-McCain Climate Stewardship Act (United States Senate Bill 139) has proposed a federal carbon cap and a system that allows for carbon trading.

· In February 2005, the Kyoto Protocol to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change entered into force, officially creating a market for carbon trading by over 140 signatory countries and regional organizations, which represent 62% of global emissions.

· In June 2005 the United States Senate stated in an amendment to its version of the Energy Policy Act of 2005, “It is the sense of the Senate that Congress should enact a comprehensive and effective national program of mandatory, market-based limits and incentives on emissions of greenhouse gases that slow, stop, and reverse the growth of such emissions at a rate and in a manner that—(1) will not significantly harm the United States economy; and (2) will encourage comparable action by other nations that are major trading partners and key contributors to global emissions.”

· In May 2006, the United States House of Representatives Appropriations Committee accepted a nonbinding climate change amendment that endorsed a mandatory carbon cap as a measure to reduce global warming, as long as such a program would not harm the United States economy.
In preparation for such impending federal action, banks, insurance companies and other financial institutions in the United States have now begun to calculate the financial risks of carbon emissions under a range of future political scenarios, and have identified the need for federal regulation to ensure uniformity of carbon market rules for long-term business investments.  
We in King County must prepare similarly, both to reduce global warming pollution and to protect our assets under a range of regulatory scenarios -- all of which would entail a price tag put on carbon emissions.  Building expertise in the functioning of carbon trading and establishing a position of influence in negotiations of future rules by joining a trading system will be the first critical step for King County to prepare for this carbon-constrained future.  
Several reasons exist for King County specifically to join the Chicago Climate Exchange.  First, entrance into the Chicago Climate Exchange is consistent with King County’s goals of reducing regional contribution to global warming pollution and fostering regional clean energy economic development.  These goals have been stated and reaffirmed by the following county actions:  
· Proposed Ordinance number 88-662 of 1998 on establishment of an office of science and technology planning; 
· Executive Order PHL 10-1(AEO) of 2002 and Motion number 11364 of 2002 on entrance into the Cities for Climate Protection and establishment of a greenhouse gas emissions inventory; and 
· Executive Order PUT 7-5 (AEO) of 2006 on global warming preparedness.  
Second, the Chicago Climate Exchange represents the world’s first and North America’s only multi-sectoral, rule-based and integrated greenhouse gas registry, reduction and trading system.  It is therefore the one functioning carbon trading system in which King County can currently participate.  Third, the Chicago Climate Exchange rules and expertise are also sufficiently sophisticated to prepare King County and other members for smooth transition into future market integration with international systems.  This is indicated by the following distinctions of the Chicago Climate Exchange: 
· The Chicago Climate Exchange management is currently developing financial instruments relevant to the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative (RGGI), a collaboration of states in the northeastern United States to cap carbon emissions from utilities. 
· The European Climate Exchange—the Chicago Climate Exchange’s sister organization—currently represents 85% of total exchange volume traded in the European Emissions Trading Scheme (ETS).  
· The Chicago Climate Exchange also recently partnered with the Montreal Exchange to create the Montreal Climate Exchange, using Chicago Climate Exchange environmental trading expertise.  
As Bruce Braine, vice president at American Electric Power, one of the United States’ major electricity generators and a Chicago Climate Exchange founding member, has said, “We believe that in the long run we will have some sort of mandatory emissions reductions in the United States, and that companies that are proactive in their endeavors to reduce greenhouse gas emissions will have an advantage…. The [Chicago Climate Exchange] establishes an experience base for carbon trading and a policy precedent for the way in which mandatory systems will ultimately be established.”  
It is expected that King County will receive validation and potential financial reward from participation in the Chicago Climate Exchange for its climate-friendly activities.  Beyond gaining recognition for achievements in emissions reduction, alternative fuel development and other climate-friendly activities, however, King County has much else at stake in the development of carbon markets: 
· Under a future carbon market without credits for regional transit service or biodiesel investment, the emissions of our Metro Transit fleet would potentially cost tens of thousands of dollars, depending on the price per metric ton of carbon-equivalent emissions.  We risk paying this under a future federal cap and trade system, unless we act now to establish the market credits that regional bus transit and alternative fuel use deserve for reducing global warming pollution regionwide. 

· Under a future carbon market without credit for capture of methane emissions in our solid waste landfill, King County and similar regional governments would have no economic incentive to manage landfills to their maximum efficiency, in such a way that reduces global warming pollution. 

By joining the Chicago Climate Exchange, King County can act now to negotiate carbon market rules to establish these transit and landfill credits, as well as credits for carbon sequestration and global warming pollution reduction by protected forest and farmland and growth management.  
Membership in the Chicago Climate Exchange will require King County to enter into a legally binding contract until 2010, under which county operations will be obligated to reduce greenhouse gas emissions (measured as “carbon dioxide-equivalent” or “carbon equivalent” emissions) by 1% per year from 2005 through 2010.  Reduction targets will be based on an initial inventory and ongoing accounting of the county’s emissions from transit, other county vehicles, and processes related to the use of natural gas and electricity.  If member entities such as King County beat their target emissions reductions by the determined year, they earn a credit and can generate potential revenue; if member entities fail to meet their target emissions reductions by the determined year, they are considered to have financial liability and must purchase credits from another member.  The Chicago Climate Exchange facilitates both emissions accounting and subsequent trading of credits among member entities.  Given the world-class emissions accounting and management practices developed by King County subsequent to Executive Order PHL 10-1(AEO), and successful policies and programs implemented under the related 2002 emissions reduction action plan, King County is already on the way to generating the necessary organizational expertise in this field for participation in this exchange.
To stabilize global climate change and mitigate regional contribution to global warming pollution, leading businesses, climate experts and economic think tanks have predicted that advancement of carbon market design by emissions reduction programs such as the Chicago Climate Exchange will be critical.  For King County to demonstrate corporate responsibility and regional leadership on this issue, based on the reasons detailed above, membership in the Chicago Climate Exchange represents an important step.
Accompanying presentations to County Council will further detail my proposal for King County entrance into the Chicago Climate Exchange.  Please contact Jim Lopez, Deputy Chief of Staff in the Executive Office, at 206-296-4048 with any questions. 
Sincerely, 

Ron Sims
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Jim Lopez, Deputy Chief of Staff, Executive Office
�  Emissions trading systems use the term “carbon” as a proxy for greenhouse gases, reflecting that carbon dioxide is the gas commonly examined as a source of global warming pollution and that “carbon credits” are the accepted currency of international emissions trading. 





